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RULES REAPPORTIONMENT COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
April 27, 2011
2:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Denise Lee (Chair), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni and Doyle Carter (arr. 2:10)
Excused: Committee Members Richard Clark, Art Shad and Clay Yarborough
Also: Council President Jack Webb (arr. 2:56, dep. 3:15); Cindy Laquidara, Peggy Sidman, Steve Rohan and Jason Gabriel – Office of General Counsel;  Kirk Sherman – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Bill Killingsworth – Planning and Development Department; Connie Holt, BeLinda Peeples and Tiffany Hager – ECAs; John Libby, Tony Bates, Dick Berry, Dr. Stephen Baker
Meeting Convened:  2:10 p.m.

Chairwoman Lee convened the meeting and expressed her disappointment with the difficulty of getting the full Rules Committee to meet on this vital issue.  She urged full participation by all members in the future.
Director of Planning and Development Bill Killingsworth made a presentation on his department’s actions to date.  The Public Law data (100% Census count for redistricting purposes) became available in late March, and contained information on total persons by race and by voting age. The department has also obtained from the Supervisor of Elections the voting results by precinct for the last two general elections.  The initial review of the 2010 Census data superimposed on the 2001 districts shows that population growth south and east of the St. Johns River will cause another district to have to shift from the north/west side to the south/east side of the City in the new system.  The population of the area east of the Intracoastal Waterway (encompassing the cities of Atlantic Beach, Neptune Beach, Jacksonville Beach and the unincorporated Mayport area) appears to be sufficient for a stand-alone district to be created in that area.  

The Planning Department created a first sample redistricting map as a test of the data and of the department’s analysis and mapping capabilities.  The map was based on several assumptions, including the use of voting age population rather than total population and the minimization of districts crossing major physical boundaries such as rivers.  Based on their test effort Mr. Killingsworth recommended that the committee consider starting from a single district and working from there to immediately adjacent districts, gaining consensus agreement on boundaries as the process proceeds from one district to the next.  In his opinion the process used in 2001, in which wholesale changes were made to all districts simultaneously, caused the whole map to shift continuously and make a final resolution long and difficult.
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about the assumption of using voting age rather than total population, Mr. Killingsworth explained that the City has typically used voting age as its basis, although either are legally defensible, and he believes that Jacksonville’s demographics make both populations more similar in distribution than might be the case in other parts of Florida that have large retiree populations.  Council Member Crescimbeni expressed a strong preference for more compact districts, citing the existing District 11 and District 5 as examples of what we should be trying to avoid.  He disagrees with the method of starting from one district and working outward, believing that might lead to painting the process into a corner or ending up with the last one or two districts being composed of “leftovers” rather than being consciously crafted with a plan in mind.  Mr. Bishop agreed that the whole map needs to be the product of a holistic plan from the outset based on specific criteria.
The committee and staff discussed the impact of new districts on incumbent City Council and School Board members.  There was considerable discussion of when the redistricting plan becomes “effective”.  Cindy Laquidara and Peggy Sidman quoted portions of the Ordinance Code which provide that the redistricting plan is “effective” as of the date it’s passed by City Council, but does not have a practical effect on districts or candidates until the next elections that occur at least 9 months after the plan becomes effective (receives third reading approval).  This will occur at different times for the City Council and School Board since they are elected at different times.  For City Council members the new districts will not become effective until the 2015 election cycle.  For School Board members the new plan could become effective as early as the 2012 election, depending on when Council gives final approval to the plan and whether that occurs at least 9 months before the 2012 School Board election.  Cindy Laquidara was asked to provide a written opinion on the different effective dates of the new plan.  Council Member Crescimbeni asked that that opinion include the question of effective dates with regard to special elections which may occur before the next general elections for the two bodies.  Several members expressed the opinion that School Board members should be made aware of the redistricting process since it will affect them.
Motion (Bishop): the Rules Committee chooses to utilize the Planning and Development Department to prepare the draft redistricting plans – approved 4-0.
The committee discussed the most effective means of obtaining public input and the appropriate time in the process to hold public hearings.  Council Member Lee felt it would be better for the Rules Committee to make the first effort to produce a plan and then present that to the community at large for comment and input.  Asking the general public to suggest plans on the front end in a vacuum without a real understanding of the legal requirements and the data would likely be unproductive; better input will be obtained if they have a tangible plan to react to.

Council President Webb thanked the committee for its good work and its commitment to producing a thoughtful plan.

Mr. Killingsworth stated that the target district size (total population divided by 14 districts) is 47,196.  The districts located north and west of the river are almost all short of that target by 7,000 to 10,000 people, so will need to grow geographically to accumulate enough population.

Public Comment

John Libby stated that the Florida Reapportionment web site shows Jacksonville’s total population as 864,263, not the figure cited by Mr. Killingsworth earlier. He stated that in 1981, 1991 and 2001 the City used total population as its basis for redistricting, not voting age population.  He noted that the Mayport area is only contiguous to the rest of District 11 because of the connection of the Mayport Ferry.  If the ferry ceases to operate then Mayport becomes non-contiguous with the rest of District 11 as required by law.  

Tony Bates endorsed the idea of applying the recent state constitutional amendments on redistricting (requiring compactness and respect for natural boundaries) to Jacksonville’s redistricting process.  
Dr. Stephen Baker believes that total population rather than voting age population is a better basis for redistricting because council members represent all citizens, not just those eligible to vote.

Dick Berry expressed the hope that District 11, the “catch-all” afterthought district of the 2001 process, could be improved this time.  He asked about the application of the state constitutional amendments on compactness and natural boundaries to the local redistricting process.  Cindy Laquidara explained that the amendments apply only to the state’s redistricting process, but that those factors are two among many that the City can take into account in crafting its plan.

In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about whether the Florida Attorney General had issued a legal opinion about the effect of the state constitutional amendments on the local process, Ms. Laquidara stated that he had not, but the wording of the amendments was clear that they applied only to the state and congressional redistricting processes. With regard to voting age versus total population, Ms. Laquidara recommended that it would be prudent to look at districts drawn on both bases to compare the results and see if one way or the other works better.  Mr. Crescimbeni requested that Ms. Laquidara provide at the next meeting a list of criteria that can and should be considered in the redistricting process so that the Rules Committee can consider them and instruct the Planning Department how to proceed in drawing plans.
Jeff Clements was asked to supply the committee members with copies of the historical and other documents provided at the first redistricting meetings between Chairwoman Lee and Council President Webb.

The committee decided to initially meet every two weeks on the Wednesdays of City Council weeks at 2:00 p.m.

Ms. Lee noted that the Southeast CPAC had sent an e-mail requesting that someone from the City attend their next meeting on May 23rd to brief the CPAC members on the redistricting process. 

The meeting was adjourned at 3:11 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

4.27.11      Posted: 7:00 p.m.
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